OFFICE OF SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION

STATE SOIL AND WATER CONSERVATION COMMISSION
March 28, 2017
1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
VETERANS AUDITORIUM

BATON ROUGE, LA
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:20 P.M.  Chairman Skains asked Mr. Fletcher to give the invocation and Mr. Taves to lead in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Ed Yerger, Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter   

Members absent: Southern University Agricultural Center Representative
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; and Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the February 21, 2017 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the February 21, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the February 21, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review the agenda items with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said the districts are continuing to earn their Farm Bill funds on schedule.  He said 62% of all funds had been earned through February and with seven months left in the cooperative agreement to earn their remaining funds and that several districts have already earned 100% of their allocated funds. He said that he will be contacting several districts to make sure they are reporting their farm bill activities. 
Legislative Special Session / State Funding
Mr. Spicer said the Legislature cut the Department by 1.2 million dollars. . He said the Commissioner and the Head of Management and Finance decided to not take any funds from OSWC because of our limited budget. He said that the LDAF Louisiana Agricultural Finance Authority (LAFA) saves LDAF thousands of dollars annually on car rentals. He also mentioned the 2017 Regular Legislative Session will convene at noon on Monday April 10, 2017 and the Final Adjournment will be no later than 6:00pm on Thursday June 8, 2017.
District Supervisor Election 

Mr. Spicer said the 2017 Supervisor Election packets were emailed to the districts and all 44 districts are posting Election Notices for the Nominating Period of April 1-30, 2017. He said districts will begin handing out Petitions on April 1. 
Mr. Spicer said Area II meeting will be held on June 29, 2017 in Bastrop, LA and that Morehouse SWCD is the hosting district. He said the meeting will focus on water management. He also said Mr. Gene Sullivan will give a report on the USACE feasibility study to move water out of the Arkansas River into Southeast Arkansas and Northeast Louisiana. Mr. Spicer said the US Geological Survey will also make a presentation on their current study to determine the status of the Mississippi River Alluvial Aquifer. He said the study covers the aquifer in Louisiana, Arkansas, and Mississippi and they will be looking at saltwater intrusion, reduction in stream base flows, withdrawal rates, and declines in groundwater levels. 
NACD Washington FLY-IN
Mr. Spicer said Mr. David Daigle sent an email stating what a great experience it was to have met with the Louisiana Congressional delegation in Washington DC; this was his first trip.  Mr. Spicer said some of their meetings with the Congressmen were impromptu in the hallways but very good meetings.  Chairman Skains reminded the Commission that each member needs to follow up with their US Congressmen; the more we get our information to them the more they will understand the importance of our work and be more willing to support funding for it.

NEW BUSINESS
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Mr. Norton handed out the February Conservation Report Update. He mentioned that on the cover is a picture of Mr. Rolando Sanchez. He said he was selected as the Hispanic Farmer of the Year by the National Organization of Hispanic of NRCS Employees. He said he resides in St. Landry Parish and works on James Farms. Mr. Norton mentions how they are now milling long grain rice for local grocery stores. He said that it is an honor that Louisiana is getting recognized on the National level.
Mr. Norton also mentions the Notes from the State Conservationist section. He said that he was honored a few weeks ago to receive a very substantial award. He says that he felt humbled to have received the Federal Agency Employee 2017 Wetlands Conservation Achievement Award from Ducks Unlimited. He said this was a form of appreciation not just for him but for everyone that has worked with him; NRCS staff and our conservation partners. 
Mr. Norton said that Mr. Dexter Sapp, NRCS Outreach Coordinator, held a month long Sustainable Agriculture Education Service in partnership with Campti Field of Dreams Organization and that 85 people attended the month-long services. 
Mr. Norton said that Andrea Bridgewater, Acting DC in the Mansfield FO worked with representatives of Lewis, Anderson, Felts, and Smith Inc. to establish a tree/shrub including loblolly pine seedlings on Ms. Gloria Anderson idle family property. He said these plantings will keep the property from being overtaken by invasive and noxious weeds and trees.
Mr. Norton also discussed the soil health workshop held in Wisner in February where approximately 45 people participated. He also discussed the Vermillion SWCD and LDAF OSWC cypress and live oak seedling plantings in the Vermillion district. Vermillion SWCD employees Mitzi Dohrman and Matt Miller along with OSWC employee, Faran Dietz, assisted in the planting effort.
Correspondence

Chairman Skains said the first correspondence item is a letter form Capital SWCD requesting attendance waiver for District Supervisor, Ms. Jennifer Coats.
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.
Motion: Mr. Taves made a motion to waive the attendance requirement for Capital SWCD Supervisor, Jennifer Coats and to allow her to run for re-election. Motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains reviewed a letter the board sent to Mr. Marty Wooldridge of Caddo SWCD congratulating him for being selected by the Progressive Farmer Magazine as one of America’s Best Young Farmers and Ranchers for 2017.
Mr. Taves said a letter would be coming and requested approval for his travel to DC on March 20-21st.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members on this matter and there were none.  Chairman Skains called for a motion.
Motion: Dr. Ernest Girouard makes a motion to approve travel for Mr. Donovan Taves’s Spring FLY-In on March 20-21, 2017. Motion was seconded by Mr. Ed Yerger and passed unanimously. 
Chairman Skains asked for public or SSWCC members comments and there were none.
Supervisor Resignations/ Appointments and Reappointments
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to report on the resignations and appointments of supervisors. Mr. Spicer said there was one resignation this month: Mr. Richard Fontenot, elected position, Evangeline SWCD. He said that there were also seven requests for the State Commission to appoint or reappoint supervisors to a term in office this month and they are: Bodcau SWCD, Mr. Drew Lafler, elected position; Catahoula SWCD, Mr. Charles E. House, appointed position; Desoto SWCD, Mr. Jeremy Evans, elected position; Evangeline SWCD, Richard Fontenot, appointed position; Grant SWCD, Mr. Randell A. Fletcher, appointed position; Red River SWCD, Mr. Billy Shaw, elected position; and Tensas-Concordia SWCD, Mr. Richard Netterville, appointed position.

Chairman Skains said the respective conservation districts are requesting the State Commission to appoint/or reappoint the following supervisors to a new term in office:

Bodcau SWCD, Mr. Drew Lafler, appointed to fill the vacant elected position formerly held by Tommy Lacy. Term will begin March 28, 2017 and expire on June 30, 2018. 

Catahoula SWCD, Mr. Charles E. House, appointed to fill vacant appointed position formerly held by Mr. Aaron Wade. Term will begin March 28, 2017 and expire on June 30, 2019.

Desoto SWCD, Mr. Jeremy Evans, appointed to fill vacant elected position formerly held by Mr. by Mr. David Scott Gentry. Term will begin March 28, 2017 and expire on June 30, 2020. 

Evangeline SWCD, Mr. Richard Fontenot, appointed to fill vacant appointed position formerly held by Mr. James Shipp. Term will begin March 28, 2017 and expire on March 26, 2020.

Grant SWCD, Mr. Randell A. Fletcher, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will begin March 28, 2017 and will expire on March 28, 2020.

Red River SWCD, Mr. Billy Shaw, appointed to fill vacant elected position formerly held by George Lormand. Term will begin March 28, 2017 and will expire June 30, 2019.

Tensas-Concordia SWCD, Mr. Richard Netterville, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position. Term will start April 24, 2017 and will expire April 24, 2020.

Chairman Skains asked for comments from the public or Commission members and there were none; he asked for a motion to approve the resignations, appointments, and reappointments.

Motion: Dr. Ernest Girouard made a motion to approve the resignation of Mr. Richard Fontenot, elected position and the appointments and reappointments of supervisors: Bodcau SWCD, Mr. Drew Lafler, elected position; Catahoula SWCD, Mr. Charles E. House, appointed position; Desoto SWCD, Mr. Jeremy Evans, elected position; Evangeline SWCD, Richard Fontenot, appointed position; Grant SWCD, Mr. Randell A. Fletcher, appointed position; Red River SWCD, Mr. Billy Shaw, elected position; Tensas-Concordia SWCD, Mr. Richard Netterville, appointed position. The motion was seconded by Mr. John Compton and passed unanimously.

Other Business  

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Other Business and asked Dr. Rogers Leonard if he had any comments.

Dr. Leonard said that next week, they will be holding Ag Magic. He said the AgCenter will again hold the thrilling AgMagic exhibit on April 3-9, at the John M. Parker Coliseum. Dr. Leonard said AgMagic provides an exciting opportunity for children, teachers, and parents from a nine-parish area surrounding Baton Rouge to explore among other things plants, animals and bugs. He said the surrounding schools send several thousand school children on field trip to AgMagic each year. He said additionally many children attend AgMagic with their parents and grandparents on Saturday.
On April 11 and 12th  Louisiana groundwater, surface water and water resources symposium was held; - GIS - water patterns; Dr. Ernest Girouard and other AgCenter faculty members made presentations on April 11th at the groundwater, surface water and water resources symposium. For more information see <https://twitter.com/lsu_cce>.@geauxwater <https://twitter.com/geauxwater>
April 19 - Wheat and oat field - Macon Ridge Research Station
April 27 - Northwest beef and forage field day - Bossier City
April 29 - Wildlife field day - deer and other wildlife - Clinton
April 30 - herbicide - beef forage - check recording to be sure it is Desoto parish or Clinton
April 30- soybean - check website for place and more info
Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, April 25, 2017 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.
ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to adjourn at 2:17 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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